STOWEY-SUTTON PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting held in The Link on the 4th November 2015.
Present: Councillors K Betton (Chairman), K Tatham, A Thornhill, R Brent, R Brewer, J K Knibbs, Mrs B Braidley, Ms H Clewett, Mrs E Daly and P Gleave. There were five parishioners present.
Before the start of the meeting there was a minute’s silence in memory of Mrs Joyce Small who passed away on 22nd October. Mrs Small was Clerk to this Council from 1967 to 1987.

1.       APOLOGIES


Councillor Mrs Balmforth.
2.
MINUTES
The minutes of the meeting held on 7th October 2015 having been circulated, were agreed, signed and dated.

3.
MATTERS ARISING

i) Response from B&NES to complaints about the Police non emergency number 101.

The Chief Executive of B&NES has confirmed that this matter will be raised at their meetings with the Police. A reply has also been received from the Police & Crime Commissioner and circulated to all Councillors.
ii) Response from B&NES on matters reported last month.
B&NES has confirmed that all the issues reported last month have been dealt with. However, there are still three potholes in the road surface between Stowey and Knighton Sutton and this will be reported again.
4.
MEMBERS DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST IN MATTERS ON THE 
AGENDA

Item 7 Councillor Knibbs declared an interest as he has a stream running through his property.
Item 11 Councillor Brewer declared an interest.

5.
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
B&NES has advised that a summons has been served on the owner to appear at Bath Magistrates Court in connection with the non-compliance of the enforcement notice for the development at AJP Growers, Folly Lane, Stowey.  This is scheduled for 4th December 2015.

 6a.
PLANNING APPLICATIONS
i) 19 Summer Leaze, Bishop Sutton

Erection of single storey rear extension. 

Voting 6 in favour of Support and 3 against with 1 abstension.

Support

ii) Folly Farm, Folly Lane, Stowey
Removal of condition 7 attached to planning permission 10/04399/FUL (Change of use from Class C2 to Mixed Use combining classes C2/D2 for residential education, wedding ceremonies and receptions with ancillary cafe, teaching and workshop facilities). (Retrospective).

Object.

We are concerned that entirely removing the restriction on the number of wedding events at this venue, which is in the green belt, will increasingly move this site to operate as a commercial venue rather than the wildlife conservation and educational centre which was its declared purpose. We are not convinced that wildlife and neighbours will be unaffected by loud music and the volume of people and vehicles attending these events and feel that had these uses been publicised at the time of the initial redevelopment of Folly Farm, permission would have been unlikely to have been granted, this kind of use being undesirable in such a remote location, within the green belt, as stated in the Stowey Sutton Neighbourhood Plan.
6b
RESULTS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS.
None received.
7.
RIPARIAN OWNERSHIP AND WATER COURSE MAINTENANCE

B&NES has provided guidance on riparian ownership and more information is available from the Clerk.
 8.
DISTRICT COUNCILLOR’S REPORT
The District Councillor reported that the new Head of Legal services at B&NES, Marie Lucas, has been organising enforcement action and the Enforcement team has been reconfigured under Richard Stott.
He also reported that the Clutton Neighbourhood Plan has today been “made” by B&NES.

There will be a referendum to vote for an elected Mayor for B&NES and it is likely this will be held in February 2016. 

Other issues at B&NES include the contentious proposed East of Bath Park and Ride facility and the Your Care Your Way consultation which is now being evaluated.

9.
MOBILE ‘PHONE
It was proposed by Councillor Betton, seconded by Councillor Brent and unanimously agreed to purchase a mobile ‘phone to enable parishioners to contact the council by text, on a trial basis at an estimated cost of £30 for a year.
10.      WELCOME PACK

It was suggested that a Welcome Pack be produced for new residents of Bishop Sutton and Stowey. Councillor Ms Clewett and Councillor Gleave agreed to work together to produce a draft and Councillor Betton volunteered to assist with printing.
11.
ABSENCE OF THREE MONTHS FOR COUNCILLOR BREWER

It was proposed by Councillor Betton, seconded by Councillor Mrs Braidley and unanimously agreed to agree an absence of three months for Councillor Brewer.
12.
CHEW VALLEY FORUM MEETINGS

In the absence of a volunteer to regularly attend these meetings Councillor Ms Clewett volunteered to attend the next meeting which is in Chew Valley School on the 23rd November. 
13.
RECREATION GROUND
i) Update from Jane’s Pond.  Jane’s Pond has provided a schedule of their activities and proposed consultations and will be giving a progress report at the next meeting.
ii) Quote for ditch work. It was proposed by Councillor Betton, seconded by Councillor Tatham and unanimously agreed to accept the quote from New Leaf Tree & Garden Services in the sum of £400 dated 29th September 2015.
iii) Quote to replace wooden bollards. The Cricket Club has volunteered to provide the labour if the Parish Council will provide the materials to replace three of the wooden bollards between the field and the car park. The cost of the materials was quoted at £150. It was therefore proposed by Councillor Betton, seconded by Councillor Thornhill and unanimously agreed to accept this quote.
14.
MAINTENANCE WORK IN PARISH 

The Probation Service has been in contact with the Chairman and confirmed that the cost of labour for two days to repair the seat at Stowey crossroads and repaint inside the two bus shelters, will be £100. The cost of the materials is estimated to be £200 for timber and paint. It was therefore proposed by Councillor Betton, seconded by Councillor Brewer and unanimously agreed to allow up to £350 for this work.
15.
HEDGEROWS, ROADS, PAVEMENTS, DITCHES/DRAINS


i)
Telephone kiosk. It was reported that the red BT ‘phone box outside the Post Office is in need of painting. This will be reported to BT.


ii)
Wick Rd. It was reported that the hedge along the pavement at New House is overhanging and obstructing the pavement.


iii)
Wick Rd. It was reported that the hedge along the pavement at Ashleigh is overhanging and obstructing the pavement.
16.
FOOTPATHS

i)
Stowey Bottom. It was reported that the footpath over the bridge past the ford at Honeygaston Lane is impassable. This will be reported to B&NES.


ii)
CL20/18 Cradle Bridge. It was reported that the Japanese knotweed has now been almost entirely eradicated and should be completely gone with one more follow treatment next year. 


iii)
CL20/11 and CL20/12 Summer Leaze. It was requested that Barratts be asked if they will reopen these footpaths.

17.
FINANCES


i)
Report from Finance Working Party.


The Finance Working Party met on the 28th October and reviewed 
the 
financial practices, giving consideration to the adopted Model Financial 
Regulations. There were no issues were identified.
Councillor Brewer has completed the non-financial councillor audit of the Bank Reconciliations against the bank statements and no issues were identified. It was recommended that this non-financial councillor audit should in future be conducted monthly. It was requested that the Clerk undertakes a review of the assets register and reports at the December meeting

ii)
Budget 2016/17


The draft budget was discussed and projected figures for income and expenditure for the next financial year were shown to all Councillors. This item will be discussed further at the next meeting. Anyone wishing to make an application for a grant in the next financial year should contact the Clerk or a Councillor by the 27th November.

iii)
Village Christmas Tree. 

The Village Hall committee has requested a grant of £90 for the cost of erecting a Christmas Tree on the grass opposite the Post Office. It was proposed by Councillor Betton, seconded by Councillor Gleave and unanimously agreed to grant this request.


iv)
Salary Reviews.


The National Minimum Wage was increased to £6.70 per hour on 1st October. It was therefore proposed by Councillor Betton, seconded by Councillor Mrs Braidley and unanimously agreed that the parish Cleaner’s salary be increased accordingly.


NALC has advised that the cost of living wage increase, effective 1st January 2015, for Clerks is 2.2%. It was therefore proposed by Councillor Betton, seconded by Councillor Mrs Daly and unanimously agreed that the Clerk’s salary be increased accordingly and the appropriate back pay be paid next month. 

v)
Cheques for signature.

Details of the current financial situation were given: -

Current Account




£2,327.20
Clubs and Societies Reserve



£36,114.49
Cheques to pay: -

Filer’s Coaches (1753)



£100.00
Bishop Sutton Village Hall (1754)


£90.00
Oak Accountancy Services Ltd (1755)

£38.40
Salaries (1756 & 1757)



£472.96
Expenses (1757)




£32.48
HMRC (1758)




£34.80
Adoption of the Financial Statement was proposed by Councillor Thornhill, seconded by Councillor Brent and unanimously agreed.
18.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING
The next meeting will be held on Wednesday 2nd December 2015 at 7.30pm in The Link.
There being no other business the meeting closed at 8.55pm.
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